[image: image1.jpg]University and College Union






Review of the UK Professional Standards Framework (UKPSF) for Higher Education – a response from the University and College Union 

Introduction 

The University and College Union (UCU) is the largest trade union and professional association for academics, lecturers, trainers, researchers and academic-related staff working in further and higher education throughout the UK. We welcome the opportunity to respond to the review of the UK Professional Standards Framework (UKPSF) for Higher Education, although we regret the short-time period for the consultation and the lack of opportunities for face-to-face meetings with academic and academic-related staff. A consultation on a matter of significant importance to the profession over the Christmas period is unacceptable and will not allow for the widespread debate within and outside the profession that is required.  

The original standards framework was intended primarily for use by institutions in accrediting their professional development provision, rather than as statement for the profession itself or as a means of influencing academic terms and conditions of employment. The new UKPSF, however, appears to be more ambitious in scope, for example, in suggesting a de facto ‘licence to teach’ or in proposing national essential/desirable characteristics for academic appointment and promotion. In our view the new UKPSF proposals risk moving into areas which are essentially matters for employer-union negotiations. As a trade union and professional association, we believe that the main function of the UKPSF should be as ‘an enabling mechanism to support the professional development of staff engaged in supporting learning’, particularly in relation to accrediting institutional programmes for new staff. 

3
 Aims of the UK Professional Standards Framework 

We believe that the original aims of the UKPSF remain appropriate, although as stated above, we feel that the new document is a lot more prescriptive in tone (e.g. the recommendations on desirable/essential criteria for appointment and promotion). It is also difficult to see how many of the aims can be realised in the context of massive cuts in public funding for teaching. For example, extending provision to all postgraduates who teach UK higher education and making teaching observations a formal requirement within all HE teaching qualification programmes for staff with teaching responsibilities will require significant investment by higher education institutions.  

4
Revisions to the UK Professional Standards Framework

Standard Descriptors

We are concerned about the clash between the Standard Descriptors in Appendix 1 and the National Academic Role Profiles agreed by the trade unions and the employers through JNCHES
. For example, while the HEA scheme envisages four levels, the national academic role profiles are based on up to five. In some areas this means that there is lack of alignment between the two systems (for example, the Standard Descriptor for Fellow appears to straddle the national level 2 and level 3 profiles). Moreover, the Standard Descriptors have the potential to undermine established role profiles and job descriptions in the sector. In particular, we are concerned that the UKPSF will encourage the development of a sub-lecturer grade (Associate Fellow) as the normal entry grade into the profession. For these reasons we call on the HEA to work with stakeholders in the sector, including the UCU, to revisit the Standard Descriptors.  

Areas of activity, Core Knowledge and Professional Values

We have one specific comment relating to the professional values section of the UKPSF. Academic freedom is one of the core professional values in higher education. It is, for example, enshrined in the 1997 UNESCO Recommendation concerning the Status of Higher-Education Teaching Personnel: 
“Higher-education teaching personnel have the right to teach without any interference, subject to accepted professional principles including professional responsibility and intellectual rigour with regard to standards and methods of teaching. Higher-education teaching personnel should not be forced to instruct against their own best knowledge and conscience or be forced to use curricula and methods contrary to national and international human rights standards. Higher education teaching personnel should play a significant role in determining the curriculum.”
Consequently, we suggest adding a reference to academic freedom in the Areas of Activity section.  
We are opposed to the decision to refocus the title of the Framework. Despite the emphasis on ‘a range of academic practice activities’ (p.8), the new UKPSF is essentially concerned with the HE teaching role. We, therefore, call on the Academy to retain the use of the word ‘teaching and supporting learning’ in the title. 

5
Use and Application of the Framework 

Disciplinary Expertise

We welcome the emphasis on greater support for disciplinary-based teaching expertise, particularly the proposal to implement a mentoring policy for new staff. We also welcome the recognition of the need to ensure that the PG Cert in HE has a clear focus on subject/discipline-based pedagogy, though we suspect that there will be practical and financial difficulties in implementing such a policy. However, the proposals to increase the disciplinary-specific nature of teaching programmes sit uneasily with the recent decision by the Academy to remove core funding from the 24 Subject Centres. UCU has written to the HEA’s Chief Executive requesting a review of this decision. 

We note the proposal to introduce a formal requirement for teaching observations as part of the probationary process. At the moment the use of observation within the probationary/induction period varies from institution to institution; it may be obligatory and formally structured as part of a programme/course followed by new staff, or it may be an option within a range of methods for reviewing progress. In our view, the first guiding principle of peer observation of teaching should be that it is developmental rather than judgmental and therefore we are concerned about the proposal to link it to the probation process. It is recommended that the use of teaching observation is agreed in discussion with UCU, and that it is clear that the focus here, as in other types of observation, remains developmental and embedded in an approach which recognises the range and diversity of the lecturer’s job.

Sustainability 

UCU supports the increased emphasis on education for sustainable development (ESD) within the UK higher education sector. UCU has been involved in a number of initiatives to promote ESD in both higher and further education (e.g. the Climate Solidarity Project). We welcome the HEA’s general focus on ESD and look forward to engaging with your new ‘Green Academy – Curricula for Tomorrow’ project. However, it is not clear whether it is appropriate to single out sustainability in the section on the Framework’s professional values (as opposed to other important political or legislative imperatives such as equality). 

Qualified to Teach 

UCU supports the principle of enhanced training and professional development opportunities for academic and academic related staff. Initial training for new entrants to the profession, properly resourced and supported, allied to good institutional programmes of CPD, can help to ensure high standards of teaching in higher education. However, we have a number of queries about the proposals outlined in this section of the document.  

One of these relates to the requirement that all probationary staff should complete a relevant HEA-accredited teaching programme. Some institutions do not have formal probationary periods and so this would implicitly introduce probation through the requirement for a ‘licence to teach’. At other institutions, probation is agreed as part of local agreements and therefore any changes will require negotiation between management and unions. 

Another issue concerns the capacity of institutions to fund enhanced provision. For example, if programmes are to be extended to hourly-paid staff, including postgraduates who teach, it will require financial incentives for staff to attend these courses (we would not accept that such provision should be undertaken in unpaid time or at any cost to the employee). In the current economic climate this is an unrealistic policy proposal. There is also uncertainty about the scope of these proposals, for example, whether the requirements will apply to the growing numbers of private, for-profit HE providers. 

In terms of existing staff we believe that the UKPSF should continue to form the basis of a voluntary system of accreditation. Its purpose should be to encourage and support staff development for all staff involved in learning and teaching.  Participation should remain entirely voluntary.  The UCU continues to oppose compulsory accreditation or registration and will resist any attempts to link the activities of the Academy directly to internal employment processes such as promotion, job evaluation, pay progression and discipline. 

Public information 

UCU is in the process of consulting members over the response to the HEFCE consultation on public information about higher education. At this stage it is difficult to see how quantitative information about higher education teaching staff qualifications and fellowships would be a useful addition to the Key Information Set proposed by the funding councils (currently it does not feature as one of the information areas identified by students as ‘very useful’).  Any proposals that emerge need to minimise opportunities for institutional ‘games-playing’. UCU would be concerned about the development of a new HEA ‘league table’ and the potential pressure on courses to pass staff that had not achieved the appropriate standards. 
  

Progression and Career Enhancement 

We recognise the need for the UKPSF to provide clearer progression and career enhancement routes in the sector. However, the best way to do this would be to align the Standard Descriptors with the agreed National Academic Role Profiles. 

Recognition, Reward and Promotion 

In principle, UCU supports the proposals to enhance the recognition and reward of good teaching in higher education. Promotion procedures remain one of the best ways to achieve this. However, we have some reservations about the HEA’s role in this area, as well as some of the specific recommendations in the UKPSF. In terms of specific issues, we envisage difficulties in ‘demonstrating’ evidence of teaching-activities in appointing someone to an entry-level grade. Promotion criteria cannot simply require experience of carrying out duties of a higher graded role. There is also potentially confusing use of job titles, e.g. ‘Senior Lecturers’ in pre- and post 1992 institutions align to different national academic role profiles. 

UCU has considerable experience in developing national role profiles and guidance on promotion. We are happy to work with the HEA on the development of teaching-related criteria. 
� The Joint Negotiating Committee for Higher Education Staff
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